
732 

47 CFR Ch. I (10–1–13 Edition) § 8.12 

(c) Mobile broadband Internet access 
service. A broadband Internet access 
service that serves end users primarily 
using mobile stations. 

(d) Reasonable network management. A 
network management practice is rea-
sonable if it is appropriate and tailored 
to achieving a legitimate network 
management purpose, taking into ac-
count the particular network architec-
ture and technology of the broadband 
Internet access service. 

§ 8.12 Formal complaints. 
Any person may file a formal com-

plaint alleging a violation of the rules 
in this part. 

§ 8.13 General pleading requirements. 
(a) General pleading requirements. All 

written submissions, both substantive 
and procedural, must conform to the 
following standards: 

(1) A pleading must be clear, concise, 
and explicit. All matters concerning a 
claim, defense or requested remedy 
should be pleaded fully and with speci-
ficity. 

(2) Pleadings must contain facts that, 
if true, are sufficient to warrant a 
grant of the relief requested. 

(3) Facts must be supported by rel-
evant documentation or affidavit. 

(4) The original of all pleadings and 
submissions by any party shall be 
signed by that party, or by the party’s 
attorney. Complaints must be signed 
by the complainant. The signing party 
shall state his or her address and tele-
phone number and the date on which 
the document was signed. Copies 
should be conformed to the original. 
Each submission must contain a writ-
ten verification that the signatory has 
read the submission and to the best of 
his or her knowledge, information and 
belief formed after reasonable inquiry, 
it is well grounded in fact and is war-
ranted by existing law or a good faith 
argument for the extension, modifica-
tion or reversal of existing law; and 
that it is not interposed for any im-
proper purpose. If any pleading or 
other submission is signed in violation 
of this provision, the Commission shall 
upon motion or upon its own initiative 
impose appropriate sanctions. 

(5) Legal arguments must be sup-
ported by appropriate judicial, Com-

mission, or statutory authority. Oppos-
ing authorities must be distinguished. 
Copies must be provided of all non- 
Commission authorities relied upon 
which are not routinely available in 
national reporting systems, such as un-
published decisions or slip opinions of 
courts or administrative agencies. 

(6) Parties are responsible for the 
continuing accuracy and completeness 
of all information and supporting au-
thority furnished in a pending com-
plaint proceeding. Information sub-
mitted, as well as relevant legal au-
thorities, must be current and updated 
as necessary and in a timely manner at 
any time before a decision is rendered 
on the merits of the complaint. 

(7) Parties seeking expedited resolu-
tion of their complaint may request ac-
ceptance on the Enforcement Bureau’s 
Accelerated Docket pursuant to the 
procedures at § 1.730 of this chapter. 

(b) Copies to be Filed. The complain-
ant shall file an original copy of the 
complaint, accompanied by the correct 
fee, in accordance with part 1, subpart 
G (see § 1.1106 of this chapter) and, on 
the same day: 

(1) File three copies of the complaint 
with the Office of the Commission Sec-
retary; 

(2) Serve two copies on the Market 
Disputes Resolution Division, Enforce-
ment Bureau; 

(3) Serve the complaint by hand de-
livery on either the named defendant 
or one of the named defendant’s reg-
istered agents for service of process, if 
available, on the same date that the 
complaint is filed with the Commis-
sion. 

(c) Prefiling notice required. Any per-
son intending to file a complaint under 
this section must first notify the po-
tential defendant in writing that it in-
tends to file a complaint with the Com-
mission based on actions alleged to 
violate one or more of the provisions 
contained in this part. The notice must 
be sufficiently detailed so that its re-
cipient(s) can determine the specific 
nature of the potential complaint. The 
potential complainant must allow a 
minimum of ten (10) days for the poten-
tial defendant(s) to respond before fil-
ing a complaint with the Commission. 

(d) Frivolous pleadings. It shall be un-
lawful for any party to file a frivolous 
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pleading with the Commission. Any 
violation of this paragraph shall con-
stitute an abuse of process subject to 
appropriate sanctions. 

§ 8.14 General formal complaint proce-
dures. 

(a) Complaints. In addition to the gen-
eral pleading requirements, complaints 
must adhere to the following require-
ments: 

(1) Certificate of service. Complaints 
shall be accompanied by a certificate 
of service on any defendant. 

(2) Statement of relief requested—(i) 
The complaint shall state the relief re-
quested. It shall state fully and pre-
cisely all pertinent facts and consider-
ations relied on to demonstrate the 
need for the relief requested and to 
support a determination that a grant 
of such relief would serve the public in-
terest. 

(ii) The complaint shall set forth all 
steps taken by the parties to resolve 
the problem. 

(iii) A complaint may, on request of 
the filing party, be dismissed without 
prejudice as a matter of right prior to 
the adoption date of any final action 
taken by the Commission with respect 
to the petition or complaint. A request 
for the return of an initiating docu-
ment will be regarded as a request for 
dismissal. 

(3) Failure to prosecute. Failure to 
prosecute a complaint, or failure to re-
spond to official correspondence or re-
quest for additional information, will 
be cause for dismissal. Such dismissal 
will be without prejudice if it occurs 
prior to the adoption date of any final 
action taken by the Commission with 
respect to the initiating pleading. 

(b) Answers to complaints. Unless oth-
erwise directed by the Commission, 
any party who is served with a com-
plaint shall file an answer in accord-
ance with the following requirements: 

(1) The answer shall be filed within 20 
days of service of the complaint. 

(2) The answer shall advise the par-
ties and the Commission fully and com-
pletely of the nature of any and all de-
fenses, and shall respond specifically to 
all material allegations of the com-
plaint. Collateral or immaterial issues 
shall be avoided in answers and every 
effort should be made to narrow the 

issues. Any party against whom a com-
plaint is filed failing to file and serve 
an answer within the time and in the 
manner prescribed by these rules may 
be deemed in default and an order may 
be entered against defendant in accord-
ance with the allegations contained in 
the complaint. 

(3) Facts must be supported by rel-
evant documentation or affidavit. 

(4) The answer shall admit or deny 
the averments on which the adverse 
party relies. If the defendant is without 
knowledge or information sufficient to 
form a belief as to the truth of an aver-
ment, the defendant shall so state and 
this has the effect of a denial. When a 
defendant intends in good faith to deny 
only part of an averment, the answer 
shall specify so much of it as is true 
and shall deny only the remainder, and 
state in detail the basis of that denial. 

(5) Averments in a complaint are 
deemed to be admitted when not denied 
in the answer. 

(c) Reply. In addition to the general 
pleading requirements, replies must 
adhere to the following requirements: 

(1) The complainant may file a reply 
to a responsive pleading that shall be 
served on the defendant and shall also 
contain a detailed full showing, sup-
ported by affidavit, of any additional 
facts or considerations relied on. Un-
less expressly permitted by the Com-
mission, replies shall not contain new 
matters. 

(2) Failure to reply will not be 
deemed an admission of any allega-
tions contained in the responsive 
pleading, except with respect to any af-
firmative defense set forth therein. 

(3) Unless otherwise directed by the 
Commission, replies must be filed with-
in ten (10) days after submission of the 
responsive pleading. 

(d) Motions. Except as provided in 
this section, or upon a showing of ex-
traordinary circumstances, additional 
motions or pleadings by any party will 
not be accepted. 

(e) Additional procedures and written 
submissions. (1) The Commission may 
specify other procedures, such as oral 
argument or evidentiary hearing di-
rected to particular aspects, as it 
deems appropriate. In the event that 
an evidentiary hearing is required, the 
Commission will determine, on the 
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